WHAT YOU NEED TO KNOW TO HOMESCHOOL IN WISCONSIN

SEE LINKS TO HELPFUL WEBSITES & HOMESCHOOLING HELP – PUBLICATIONS/ARTICLES FOR MORE INFORMATION

If you are new to homeschooling in Wisconsin and live in the Madison area, please consider attending our Introduction to Homeschooling Meeting held every year, usually the second last Tuesday in August.  Please, check our calendar for details and to sign up.
FILING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC INSTRUCTION 
To be in compliance with Wisconsin home education law you must file form PI-1206 with the DPI by October 15 every year according to s.115.30 (3), for your home educated children ages 6 to the end of the semester or quarter during which your child turns 18 by September 1st, by which you will be making a statement of enrollment as of the third Friday of September.  Wisconsin Parent's Association (WPA) recommends that parents wait until early October to file. For further information on this, go to http://issues.homeschooling-wpa.org/2010/07/new-electronic-online-form-pi-1206.html.
If you move to Wisconsin or withdraw your children from the school system after the third Friday in September while school is still in session, then it is important to file with the DPI before beginning to homeschool to protect your child from potential truancy charges.  We do not want to invite trouble by pushing the limits of our homeschool law. It is recommended that families who are taking their child(ren) out of school, whether you do this during the school year or during the summer, write a letter to the superintendent of schools and/or the principal of the school(s) involved as a courtesy regarding their intent to home educate.  For more information, contact WPA at 608-283-3131 or obtain their handbook, titled, "Homeschooling in Wisconsin:  At Home With Learning."  

Since Sept. 1, 2010, the PI-1206 form is being filed electronically, which may not be preferable, but it appears to be within the DPI’s range of duties, since the law requires us to fill out the forms provided by the DPI according to s.115.30(3).  Here is a direct link to the form: http://dpi.wi.gov/sms/homeb.html.  While the DPI’s website also has other homeschooling information, it isn’t always correct, so you may find it helpful to go to WPA’s website: http://homeschooling-wpa.org/getting-started/ for more accurate information.  The information asked for on the form is still consistent with the law and we recommend that homeschoolers fill in gender, grade/ungraded, school district and honestly answer whether you meet the criteria for a home-based private education program.

Once you have filed electronically, you will be able to print out a copy, which will have a confirmation number on it, and it will state that your PI-1206 Homeschool Report has been submitted and received by the DPI.  This will serve as proof that you are homeschooling should you need to provide proof, as with a business that offers homeschool discounts, authorities, etc. You may want to print copies of your completed form with the confirmation number and keep them with you and your children when going out during school hours, as a precaution, should questions arise.   You can log in at any time to print more if you have need. WPA recommends that you do not give your email address as your login to protect your privacy.

The Madison School District, as well as some other area schools, sends out a census form every year to home educating families.  You have no legal obligation to complete or send in this form, although WPA recommends families respond, but only to give the same information they supply the DPI with.

Be aware that the PI-1206 form is NOT a registration form, but merely an affidavit that attests that the criteria of s.118.165 have been met. The statute reads: (1) An institution is a private school if its educational program meets all of the following criteria:

a) The primary purpose of the program is to provide private or religious-based education.

b) The program is privately controlled.

c) The program provides at least 875 hours of instruction each school year.

d) The program provides a sequentially progressive curriculum of fundamental instruction in reading, language arts, mathematics, social studies, science & health.  This subsection does not require the program to include in its curriculum any concept, topic, or practice in conflict with the program's religious doctrines or to exclude from its curriculum any concept, topic, or practice consistent with the program's religious doctrines.  

e) The program is not operated or instituted for the purpose of avoiding or circumventing the compulsory school attendance requirement under s.118.15(1)(a).

WHAT DOES IT MEAN THAT WE HAVE A COMPULSORY ATTENDANCE LAW?
We are required by state law to require our children to attend school regularly, which is why we should keep attendance records for our home-based private education program.  The attendance records are the only records you are required to show to any official if ever you are called into question. This can be different ways to do this, but it doesn't have to be complicated.  A sample form is shown at the Introduction to Homeschooling Meeting in August.
SECTION 3. 118.15 (1)(a) of the statutes is amended to read:  118.15 (1) (a) Except as provided under pars. (b) to (d) and sub (4),unless the child is excused under sub. (3) or has graduated from high school, any person having under control a child who is between the ages of 6 and 18 years shall cause the child to attend school regularly during the full period and hours, religious holidays excepted, that the public or private school in which the child should be enrolled is in session until the end of the school term, quarter or semester of the school year in which the child becomes 18 years of age.
ONCE I HAVE FILED, THEN WHAT?
Once you have filed electronically, you will be able to print out a copy, which will have a confirmation number on it, and it will state that your PI-1206 Homeschool Report has been submitted and received by the DPI.  This will serve as proof that you are homeschooling should you need to provide proof, as with a business that offers homeschool discounts, authorities, etc. You may want to print copies of your completed form with the confirmation number and keep them with you and your children when going out during school hours, as a precaution, should questions arise.   You can log in at any time to print more if you have need. WPA recommends that you do not give your email address as your login to protect your privacy.
The Madison School District, as well as some other area schools, sends out a census form every year to home educating families.  You have no legal obligation to complete or send in this form, although WPA recommends families although WPA recommends families’ respond, but only to give the same information they supply the DPI with.
TO FILE OR NOT TO FILE
Occasionally, we hear about home educating families in Wisconsin who do not file the PI-1206 with the Department of Public Instruction, and the question arises whether or not these families would be in violation of homeschool law.  The advice of WPA and Marv Munyon, who helped write our homeschool law, is that parents or guardians must complete the PI-1206 form with the DPI each schooling year in order to be in compliance with the homeschool law based on the statute 115.30(3) regarding the filing of our statement of enrollment, which is closely tied to the compulsory attendance law.  This applies to children who turn 6 years old on or before September 1st of the current school year and to those who have not yet turned 18 by the beginning of the next school year. 
Homeschooling parents failing to comply with Wisconsin homeschool law are subject to prosecution for truancy, which is a criminal offense punishable by fines and/or imprisonment.  This statement is not meant to alarm anyone, but only to make clear the seriousness of not complying with the law regarding home-based private education programs.  Intentionally not filing the PI-1206 form with the DPI would be a lack of compliance and would be risking truancy charges and further intrusion. It would be unwise for us to get into the courts over filing the PI-1206 and to invite further changes to our reasonable homeschool law. Each family is free to act according to their own conscience, but we all need to be clear of what the consequences are for non-compliance, not only for ourselves but also for how our actions may affect other families teaching their children at home.
WHAT EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES MAY BE CONSIDERED PART OF MY HOME EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM?
You may use extracurricular activities as part of your "home-based private educational program" only when the parent, guardian, or designated person responsible for the instruction of the children is actively participating in instructing their child(ren) during the activity or the activity being provided does not involve more than one family unit.  This is based on s.115.001(3g): "Home-based private educational program" means a program of educational instruction provided to a child by the child's parent or guardian or by a person designated by the parent or guardian.  An instructional program provided to more than one family unit does not constitute a home-based private educational program."
What types of situations might be acceptable?  Most field trips and learning experiences in the community, if you are present with your child and are actively directing your child, any activity in which you are involved in the activity with your child.  Classes, workshops, enrichment activities or any other activity where instruction is given to more than one family unit at the same time does not constitute a home-based private educational program. These types of activities would be: co-op groups in which you are not instructing your own child, enrolling your children in multi-family unit classes (i.e., Spanish, biology, band, gym class) in which someone else is instructing your child, and any other drop-off activities, “sharing” homeschooling instruction with another homeschooling family on a regular basis (these families need to form a private school).  
Keep in mind, that when these types of activities make up a small portion of your year, it isn’t difficult to meet the instructional hour requirements and to do so without meticulous recording.  Also, while the hours spent participating in these activities are considered extracurricular and would not be considered part of your required 875 instructional hours each year, you may add these hours of extracurricular activity to a high school transcript for grades 9 -12.  
SOME THINGS NOT REQUIRED OF WISCONSIN HOMESCHOOLERS
From: http://homeschooling-wpa.org/getting-started/
Homeschooling laws vary greatly from state to state. Wisconsin has one of the most reasonable homeschooling laws. Because parents are required to file form PI-1206 with the DPI and attest that they are complying with the law, the law holds parents accountable. However, the law acknowledges parents' right to choose for their children an education consistent with their own principles and beliefs. The law does not require that parents raise their children according to government standards.
· Homeschoolers in Wisconsin are NOT required to follow a curriculum chosen by the state; we are free to choose our own curriculum.
· Our children are NOT required to take the state-mandated tests that students in public schools must take. Instead, we can evaluate our children's learning in ways we choose. We can observe them learning, listen to their questions and ideas, and keep records of things they do. If we want to, we can have them take standardized tests that we have carefully chosen because they are consistent with our principles and beliefs, but we are not required to have them take any tests.
· We are NOT required to have school officials review and approve our curriculums or reports we have written on our children's progress. This is as it should be. Homeschools are very different from conventional schools, and we are raising our children according to our own principles and beliefs, not those of the state. So it would not be appropriate for the state officials to review our curriculums or records.
· Homeschooling parents do NOT have to be certified teachers or have any specific educational degrees.
ARE VIRTUAL CHARTER SCHOOLS HOMESCHOOLS?
There has been much confusion among many homeschooling families about what charter schools really are.  Many new homeschoolers or those considering homeschooling are especially confused by friends they know who are calling themselves homeschoolers who actually have their children enrolled in a virtual charter school.  According to HSLDA (Home School Legal Defense Association): "Most charter schools are created or "chartered" by public school boards, which establish the mission, educational program, and methods of assessment. Most charter schools are classroom-based; some charter schools are home-based. When parents enroll their child in a full-time, classroom-based charter school, it is obvious that they are signing away much of their parental right to direct their child's education. Home-based charter schools gloss over this surrender by giving parents a wide variety of "free" benefits, all for use at home: computer and Internet access, books, school supplies, support from certified teachers, a diploma, etc."
Charter schools and virtual charter schools are public schools even though the children enrolled may spend part or all of their time at home.  They are regulated by the state and must comply with public school standards and testing requirements.   It is important for us to maintain the distinction between public virtual charter schools and home-based private educational programs so that virtual charter school requirements are not placed on homeschoolers.  For more information, go to:   http://www.hslda.org/docs/nche/Issues/S/State_Charter_Schools.asp for a better understanding of what virtual charter schools are like and why it is important to remain distinct from them.
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